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Corporal punishment in the home

Corporal punishment is lawful in the home. The Family Relations Code (1973) states that “the authority of the father comprises a right to custody, of management, surveillance and correction” (article 82). Children are given limited protection from violence by the Code on the Protection of the Child (2002), which includes provisions against repeated violations of their integrity and all acts of brutality likely to harm their emotional, psychological or physical balance (article 56). Other protection is given by the Criminal Code.

Corporal punishment outside the home

Corporal punishment is prohibited in schools, under internal regulations No. 94-4856/MEB-CAB of 8 April 1994 (fundamental schools), No. 94-4999/MEB/CAB (special education institutions) and No. 94-5000 of 15 April 1994 (kindergartens). It is reportedly practised in coranic schools and in the “medersas” (Moslem Theology Schools).

In the penal system, corporal punishment is unlawful as a sentence for crime. It is considered unlawful as a disciplinary measure in penal institutions, although there is no explicit prohibition. The penitentiary system is governed by Decree No. 88-002 (1988), article 105 of which forbids staff from using acts of violence on convicts. Punishments for disciplinary offences, listed in article 112, do not include corporal punishment. Article 14 of the Code on the Protection of the Child states that a child placed in a protective educational or rehabilitative institution, or in a place of detention, has the right to physical and moral protection.

Corporal punishment is prohibited in some alternative care contexts, including the Bollé Observation and Rehabilitation Centre and the SOS Children’s Villages, but there is no explicit prohibition in legislation. Article 14 of the Code on Child Protection (see above) applies to institutions, and the provisions against violence in article 56 (see above) apply to all settings.

We have been unable to ascertain the legality of corporal punishment in the workplace.

In its concluding observations on the state party’s initial report in 1999, the Committee on the Rights of the Child expressed concern “that traditional societal attitudes continue to encourage the use of such punishment within families and generally within society” and recommended that the state party “take appropriate measures to prohibit by law corporal punishment in care institutions” and “reinforce measures to raise awareness of the negative effects of corporal punishment and change cultural attitudes to ensure that discipline is administered in a manner consistent with the child’s dignity and in conformity with the Convention” (CRC/C/15/Add.113, para 25). We hope the Committee will now urge the state party to prohibit corporal punishment within the home, in all alternative care settings, and in the workplace, and accompany this with public and professional awareness raising on children’s right to protection from all forms of corporal punishment and the negative effects of such punishment, and the promotion of positive, non-violent, participatory forms of childrearing and education.
